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09/9/19

MINUTES
Groton Electric Light Department





September 9, 2019
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer and Manager Kelly 
Also Present: Jon Patterson 
The meeting was called to order at 5:11 PM
MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF AUGUST 5, 2019.  
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF AUGUST 15, 2019. 
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
MANAGERS REPORT 
Mr. Kelly notified the Board that Mr. Lindemer received the “Distinguished Service Award” at this year’s annual NEPPA conference.
Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting. He noted that 2015 was GELD’s best year ever for outage hours and we had 839 outage hours at this same time in 2015.  If the one significant storm this past spring was removed, we would currently be at 480 outage hours for the year.
The ‘cash on hand’ graph was distributed, and Mr. Kelly noted sales were down 2.3% for August.  For the year, sales are down 2.38%; this has slowed down the cash flow. The 2.38% down corresponds to a sales drop of over 1.1 M kWh or almost $150k.  Since all other costs have been paid (except for our margin on the day ahead market), this translates to a reduction in cash of about $125k.
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on a recent call for mutual aid from the public power utility in Orlando Florida. They were preparing for the approaching “Hurricane Dorian” and proactively requested help. NEPPA answered the mutual aid call and sent 20 crews from the New England area. GELD linemen David Blood and Kevin Stone drove to Orlando and arrived on Monday waiting for the storm to hit. The storm stalled over the Bahamas then headed north. NEPPA offered help to the Carolinas but they were not interested. Florida released the crews on Tuesday.  Our linemen arrived back in Groton on Thursday evening about 6:00 pm and returned to work on Friday morning.
Mr. Kelly presented at the annual NEPPA conference. The topic was GELD’s integrator product that the GELD linemen currently use on tablets.  It is Mr. Kelly’s opinion that GELD still has the best technology at NEPPA, and the larger municipalities are still trying to catch up. Following the conference last week, one of the larger MA municipal utilities sent six employees to GELD to review and analyze our processes. 
SUCCESSION PLANNING 
Based on the succession planning details presented at the last meeting, Mr. Kelly discussed the succession plan with Jon Patterson. Mr. Patterson is very interested in pursuing the manager’s position and has enrolled in ‘Principles of Management’ at Fitchburg State University. Mr. Kelly reviewed the course selection for the business degree at Fitchburg State University and highlighted several courses in the program that he thought would most benefit Mr. Patterson. 
Mr. Patterson’s current course is a prerequisite for two of those courses. 
DISTRIBUTED SOLAR 
Mr. Kelly distributed the solar avoided cost sheet. The current peak for 2019 is 23,969 on July 30, hour ending 1800 (6:00 PM). Mr. Kelly explained that this peak is relatively low, so a 90-degree day in September could beat it. Mr. Kelly distributed a graph with the solar production from the Cow Pond Brook solar farm on New England's peak day for the month of August. The graphs show solar production plummeting during the peak hour because of clouds. Mr. Kelly explained this shows exactly why we need batteries.
POWER SUPPLY 
Mr. Kelly distributed handouts showing GELD’s peak and off-peak open position through October 2022 (in spreadsheet format).  Mr. Kelly believes we are in a good position going into the fall with our current power positions. He recommends purchasing one more strip for the upcoming winter months. Mr. Kelly also noted that natural gas and oil has been trending up and are at highs for the summer. It may be favorable to hold off on the purchase for a few more weeks.  There was much discussion about the diesel supply in New England changing this winter, especially with Pilgrim being off-line and Salem Harbor’s first winter under full load. The Board wants to be very cautions this winter considering these circumstances. After some discussion, the Board recommends moving forward with purchasing one megawatt strip of on-peak and off-peak for December 2019.
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO AUTHORIZE THE GELD MANAGER TO PURCHASE ONE MEGAWATT (MW) EACH OF OFF-PEAK & ON-PEAK POWER FOR DECEMBER 2019.
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
RESOLUTION REGARDING LEGISLATION
Mr. Kelly distributed the original and edited resolutions regarding proposed house bill H.2863. H.2863 is specifically for municipal light plants (MLPs) to support and promote environmental policies of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts while maintaining local control. At the last meeting, Mr. Kelly had asked the Board to review the wording as there are some environmental entities that are violently opposing the legislation on Beacon Hill.  Mr. Lindemer and Mr. Hersh made suggestions to update the wording. 
After some discussion and wordsmithing, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:


TO ACCEPT THIS RESOLUTION AS AMENDED AND TO SUBMIT IT TO 

MEAM AND OUR LEGISLATORS ON BEACON HILL. 
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
MUTUAL AID (Navajo Nation)

Mr. Kelly received information from both the NEPPA and APPA annual conferences that there were calls for mutual aid to the Navajo Nation. This is a different kind of mutual aid, so he wanted to present the information to the Board before recruiting the linemen.
The public power manager of Navajo Nation is calling for mutual aid because of the situation he is in. Currently about 75% of the people in the united states without electricity live in the Navajo Nation. His average customer’s bill is $60. If he were to float a bond for the construction needed, the average bill would increase to over $200 per month to cover the debt.
The Navajo Nation is about the size of West Virginia just east of the Grand Canyon National Park and has a population of about 350,000. The Navajo nation leases the land from the U.S. government. Because of this, there is an 8-month process to acquire an easement for every new pole and every new line.
The utility is currently completing the paperwork for as many lines as possible to “electrify” people who are closest to existing infrastructure. The manager’s plan is to spend 8 months getting the easements; then construct as many lines as possible with mutual aid this spring; then repeat the same process next year. 
Mr. Kelly made it clear that if this is something GELD were to consider, he would want it to be charity with buy-in from the linemen. The current routine is for linemen to work for two weeks, 12 hours a day. If there is interest, Mr. Kelly would ask the linemen to donate their overtime in excess of one hour per day on weekdays and all overtime if they work on weekends. GELD would cover their salary, travel and one hour of overtime per weekday which would help cover basic expenses and food.

After a brief discussion, the commissioners generally thought this would be a great opportunity for GELD to participate in. The commissioners did ask Mr. Kelly to overcommunicate to the linemen that this is above and beyond normal work and that no-one should feel obligated to take part.  Before making a commitment, the Board wanted to wait and see GELD’s cash situation closer to the end of the year.
POLICIES
No new rebates since the last meeting, so we are in good shape by combining the zero-interest loan monies with the rebates.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
No New/Other business
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 6:44 p.m.
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